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President: Patricia Clunes – 5498 6066

Treasurer: Pam Termont-Schenk

Secretary: Cecil Neilson

Newsletter Editor: 

PRESIDENT'S REPORT

Well what a great President I am!!!

Our June and July dinner meeting’s I’m missing in action and our July and August Board meeting’s I am also missing.

I guess some things come up out of the blue which makes attending meeting impossible no matter how much you wish to be there.

Thank you to Sandra for Chairing the June meeting and to Barbara who will Chair the July meeting.

Our planning day at Barbara’s was productive and a lot of planning was completed.  Thanks to Barbara for her hospitality.

Barbara, Sandra, Pam T-S, Sue, Cecil, myself and my French visitor journeyed to Brisbane by train on Wednesday 13 July to attend the dinner with the International President and 181 other Zontians from around Queensland!!!  What a great night was had by all except maybe Sandra!!!  Sandra unfortunately missed her footing on the steps (in the dark) and feel down the steps and landed on her knees.  Luckily she didn’t break anything and because she was wearing along skirt we didn’t see the laddered stockings!!!  

We were served a very lovely meal on our beautiful Government crockery!!!  My French visitor was very impressed that she was given Barramundi for dinner rather than the chicken!!!

Thanks to the members who were able to help at the Charity Day on 13 July.  The next one is possibly on 14 September as I think they are held every 2 months.

	BIRTHDAYS
	ANNIVERSARIES

	Sue (13/8)
	Neil & Patricia 8/8 (35 yrs)

Kerry & Janette 9/8 (25 yrs)

Peter & Shirley 27/8 (20 yrs)


TREASURERS REPORT

To be presented by Pam at the meeting.

STATUS OF WOMEN/SERVICE.

Local Service:

Breast Cushion Project
Members are continuing to make these in their own time using individual skills as cutters, sewers and "stuffers". Thank you for this Service.


Therefore this project might take more than this year to complete. Thanks to our Treasurer Pam for completing and forwarding the Accountability Form for the grant we received. Pam also suggested an alternative way that the project might be completed earlier and at less cost. This will be discussed at the July Dinner Meeting.

Domestic Violence Emergency Packs and Christmas Gifts 

Thank you to Pam B for her donations of combs, razors, tissues, personal products and biros. The following items are required: 

12 combs; 

20 disposable razors; 

20-60 personal products; 

20 various sized, plastic, blanket bags with handles; 

30 A4-sized, hard covered, notebooks; 

20 biros 

30 aromatherapy products.

Various female hygiene products are also required.

There will be a packing day in early November so that the items can be given to the Caboolture Domestic Violence Service on 25 November which is the United Nations Day for the elimination of violence towards women. We will arrange publicity for this event. Cakes may also need to be iced and wrapped early November.

International Service:


At the Planning Day it was recommended that we give up to one third of funds raised this year to Zonta International Projects such as the Micro Credit Project and the Learning Centre in Afganistan. Attending the dinner with our International President reinforced the fact that such funds go a long way in supporting women and families thus making our hard-earned dollars go even further.

Footprint of Service:

Please complete the Service column/s in the Treasurer's Monthly Dinner Meeting Payment Book when you "sign in" to show how many Service hours you contributed during the past month. These will be totalled to complete the "Footprint of Service" Form to be sent to the District Status of Women Service Chairman each May.

PUBLICITY/COMMUNICATION/UNITED NATIONS

Thank you to Helene for completing the Radio Interview this month with 104.5.  A volunteer is required for 5 August …. Who is available.?

The radio talk with the International President on Thursday (14 July) was disappointing in that Steve Austin focussed on the DEA Administrative Judge role and not ZI. The female journalist did focus on Zonta towards the end.

MEMBERSHIP/ORGANIZATION

Three ladies phoned Patricia during the week re membership/zonta.

Sandra Murray, Dianne Ryan and Deb Baxter.  Sandra also said that she had a friend who maybe interested.  Sandra and Deb are now unable to come to the meeting on Thursday so please make Dianne welcome and we can look forward to seeing Sandra and Deb at the August Meeting

A membership drive is to be organized in the near future to try to attract new members.  All members are to see if they can invite at least one person ie your female doctor, accountant, manager of your favourite boutique, work colleague or someone ‘whose photo you saw in the newspaper!!!’
OUT OF AFRICA

Well had a couple of interesting weekends that is according to Malawi status quo.  Two weekends ago I had made arrangements to visit Moses’ village.  It absolutely poured rain all night, when I spoke to Moses very early in the morning; he said that it will not rain during the day.  Gullible me believed him, so with my rain coat, umbrella, back pack and a spare pair of shoes off I trundle into town about 8am to catch a Matola. A Matola is an old utility or old Jeep that is used as a “bus”.  I did some shopping on the way as it is tradition here when visiting to take a “gift “.  The gift is usually salt, sugar and soap.  Surprisingly I was quite dry by the time I reach the “bus station”. I will send a photo you would not believe the conditions.  Being a Mzungu, I am “privileged” and am offered the front seat next to the driver.  Stupid me took off my raincoat when I got in the Jeep, the window leaked, the door did not close and water just poured in through the windscreen.  My woollen jumper down the left side was saturated; I was sitting in a puddle of water, so my bottom was very wet and cold and from my knees down my slacks was just dripping with water into my sneakers.  Before we start off on our journey of about 5 klms we had to go to the”filling station” (garage, BP actually) and out jumps the driver takes off the padded bottom of his seat and sticks his hand into the petrol tank to measure the amount of petrol left, (to me it looked less than an inch) so he buys MK200, converted is about $1.60. I am trying to converse with the driver and the “conductor” in Timbuka (northern language here in Malawi), it is quite interesting as most of the “business” people speak Chichewa as this is the national language and spoken down south.  I arrive half and hour later than arranged so panic sets in when I get to the end of the trip and Moses is not there.  I went and waited under the awning of the local supermarket, I stood out like a sore toe with a bright red jumper and blue slacks.  Moses arrived twenty minutes later, this is what we refer to as Malawi time and Mzungu time.  We then had a twenty minute walk to his village.  His wife Anita (lovely person) lit a little charcoal stove and made me a cup of tea.  To do this she has to go outside and cook over an open fire and she can only get water from the communal tap between 5am and 10am and 4pm to 6pm of an afternoon.  I took off my wet shoes and put on a pair of socks and the spare pair of shoes that I had packed.  I sat huddled over the fire for hours drying my jumper and slacks.  For lunch I was served plain boiled rice, which is served to honoured guest, some scrambled egg, tomato and type of spinach and given a teaspoon to eat with.  Moses sits up on the chairs with me, Anita sits on the floor with the children, they do not have rice, but the local dish of nsima, literally this is ground maize, cornflour paste, and they eat with their hands. I left about 3pm to make my way back to St John’s, the rain was starting to ease, Moses takes my back pack and gives it to Anita to carry, so I took it off Anita and gave it to Moses to carry.  You can’t win, he than gave her his umbrella to carry as it had stopped raining! It did not stop raining until Thursday, and it took three days to dry the jumper.  The next week end we were in a group of Mzungus who were  invited for a Sunday luncheon 180klms north at a weekender on the lake. Vern and I left Mzuzu on Friday afternoon and we stayed at Chitimba which was 15klms further north.  On Saturday morning I had Vern up bright and early and we walked 1klm back down the highway to the turn off to Livingstonia.  We had been told if we were there at 7am and waited under the mango tree we would be able to get a matola up to Livingstonia or it was a 5 hour hike and you needed a guide for safety reasons as well as to carry your pack! We sat under that tree for 7 ½ hours, yes seven and a half hours.  You never go any where with out a book and a bottle of water.  It was good for both of us just to chill out as both of us had been busy at work doing a lot of exam marking.  There is nothing much to do under a mango tree but sit and read and wait.  There were 17 Malawians waiting, when the matola finally arrived it was not taking any passengers as it had ten bags of cement to go up to Livingstonia.  The escarpment road is very steep and winding with 21 hairpin bends in 15 klms. Vern was a bit disappointed as he had never been to Livingstonia before and it was such a good opportunity.  We walked back to the “resort”, Vern went for a swim and I lay down and guess what, read a book!  The next morning I let him sleep in until 9 30, we had breakfast, packed and went off to the luncheon.  Fantastic BBQ with all sorts of western goodies.  It is school holidays here for a month so Vern has gone off to Lilongwe to met his girlfriend from Bendigo.  The South African Airlines has gone on strike and Lyn is stuck in Jo’burg.  I was suppose to have four Aussies stay on Saturday night, but they also have been affected with the airline strike so they are going to hire a car and drive up on Sunday leaving 4pm.  It will be a terrible drive for them as most of it will be in the dark and going through the “forest”.  Difficult road and very bad vision, lots of tobacco trucks broken down and no lights on a lot of the vehicles travelling.  Dark people dressed in dark clothes walking on the side of the road.  I find it bad enough when we arrive in Mzuzu around 6 pm of a night, it is chaos. Went off to Moses’ village again today Saturday, had a pleasant day.  Sun shining, cool but not cold. Had my first ride on a bike taxi to come back into Mzuzu.  It was fun. Plush red velvet seat on the carrier and everyone surprised to see a Mzungu on the back of a bicycle, waving and yelling as we went past, and the rider ringing his bell and shouting as we went along!  More adventures coming soon as I am off to Lilongwe in two weeks time for dinner on Sunday night to meet Celeste’s parents who are visiting from Australia.  Celeste is a very young volunteer working at SOS village for disabled orphans in Lilongwe.  Thanks Carole







